Minutes of  South Carolina Area Assembly

SC State Museum, 301 Gervais ( Corner of  Gervais and Huger Streets), Columbia, SC

Saturday, – January 19, 2008 10:00 AM – 4:00 PM Chairman – Susan Lebhar
10:00 AM to 10:45 AM

Welcome -
Serenity Prayer - The Concepts and General Warranties were read by.Pam H.
Approval of Area Assembly Minutes October 6, 2007 were presented for vote by Susan L.. were approved unanimously with motion to accept as submitted by Nan M. and seconded by Karen L. 
I am still looking for information regarding Group Representative’s names, addresses, phone numbers, and email addresses for Area 50 groups from Districts 7 and 9.  If you have this information with you today, I would greatly appreciate having your information so that I have email addresses and addresses for those who do not have email so that they too will receive the minutes from the Area Assemblies and other information when needed.  I thank the District Representatives who have already turned in the information regarding their groups as this has allowed me to enter that information into a database for emailing or hard copying information to you.  For this Area Assembly, I found a special rate of $.02 cent/copy for copies, but that is an exception that may not be available for every mailing.  The mailing for this Area Assembly was not a complete mailing as I did not have the information for several groups.  For the group information I did have I emailed 59 Group Representatives and mailed 21 hard copies to the other Group Representatives.   For the Area Officers, I was able to email 5 officers and 10 District Representatives, two others using the e-buddy system and one hard copy.  Would like to make the suggestion, that for those who do not have access to the internet ask someone to be your e-buddy so that we can utilize the monies that would be used for mailings for other purposes.

Scenario:  Area 50 has 122 registered groups.  If the minutes and agenda had been snail mailed to every group, the total cost would have been $202.08 ($102.04 for postage; $97.60 for copies; and $2.44 for envelopes).  Mailings to the Area World Service Committee (Area Officers and Coordinators) would have been $37.66 ($31.98 for postage; $3.90 for copies; and $.78 for envelopes.  TOTAL:  $202.08  + $ 37.66 = $239.74.   

I look forward to the next three years in carrying the message of hope.  Love in Service, Nancy Bommer

Treasurer’s Report  given by Jeri C. and approved as submitted Beginning Balance is $15,226.73.   Income for the period was  $12,581.17 and expenses were $17,606.48 leaving an ending balance of $10,201.42.
Chairman  Susan L. – Welcomed everyone to Area Assembly and introduced the new panel 48.
Alternate Delegate’s Report by Wes B. –  Directions to enter WSO’s Al-Anon Website  Website address is www.al-anon.alateen.org/members.  Enter website by typing your group’s name followed by afg where it states PASSWORD  Example:  awesomeaikenafg   Make sure there are no spaces Then go to Group Services and a display window will appear.  Select Registration Form and you will find directions on how to fill it out as well as print out and complete.  When changes occur for your GROUP  such as  Group Representative Contact Information, Meeting Site, or any other changes simply print out and fill in a new Registration Form with such changes. PLEASE DO NOT MAIL  REGISTRATION FORMS TO WSO    instead MAIL TO: WES BOMMER, 403 Edisto Lake Road, Wagener, SC  29164  Feel free to follow up with an email in 3 to 5 days to me at wesgardens@aol.com letting me know you have sent changes, so that none will slip through without being changed.  Please make sure to identify it is Al-Anon related in the subject line.  Under Group Services you will also see information on How to Start a New Meeting which you can print out as well.  

Delegate’s Report:  Linda R. The 2008 Conference Theme is Build Bridges – Energizing Our Spiritual Quest.  The dates are April 13-17, 2008 in Stamford, CT.  I’ve already begun to get a combination of electronic mail and brown envelopes.  The committee assignment structure has changed a bit.  In addition to the transitional three year assignments.  It is possible to serve on series of task forces which disband after their specific goals have been met.  I have volunteered to serve either on Public Outreach or on the task forces which involve website and the use of new technologies.  Items have been posted on the File Exchange for Delegates; however, I have yet to receive my user name and password, so I can’t share anything which is posted there.
The Spanish language manuals are at the printers now and will be available shortly.
The WSO member’s website has a new Blog (web log) on the Concepts.  Each month members can go online and share Experience Strength and Hope about the way they use that Concept in their personal lives.  January is Concept One.  The sharings for each month will be archived, but you cannot share on Concept One in March when all of the sharings will be on Concept 3.  At the entrance to the Blog the rules about sharings and dissemination of those sharings are spelled out clearly.  

E-Cal wants submissions to be are more than  just text.  Use multi-media (photos, drawings, Powerpoint).

Any mail sent to the Delegate should be sent to the following address and should arrive after April 9, 2008:  

Linda Ruthven, AFG World Service Conference – April 13-18-2008, Stamford Marriott Hotel, 2 Stamford Forum, Stamford, CT  06901  Hold for Arrival
The return address on any mail should read as follows:  Linda Ruthven, 9500 Raven Drive, Ladson, SC  29456  

Love in Service, Linda Ruthven, Delegate – Area 50
Old Business:  None  

New Business:  
Breakouts sessions followed for one hour as follows: Group Services – Alateen, Group Records, Archives -  Wes B. – Chairman; Fellowship Communications – Literature and The Forum – Dawn C. – Chairman; Public Outreach – (CPC, PI, Institutions, Web Page) – Dian R. – Chairman; Membership Outreach – (2008, 2009 Convention Chairmen, Newsletter Editor, and Spanish Liaison) – Linda R.  

Literature  Drawing for this Area Assembly gave away  a new 2006-2009 Service Manu and the booklet Al-Anon/Alateen Groups At Work -  Wes B. was the winner.

Dates to Remember

Area Assembly– June 7, 2008    
             AWSC – May 3, 2008


Area Assembly – October 4, 2008
AWSC – September 6, 2008

3:50 PM
Motion to Adjourn Area Assembly.  

Close with Lord’s Prayer and Al-Anon/Alateen Declaration

“LET IT BEGIN WITH ME”

When Anyone Anywhere Reaches Out For Help Let The Hand of Al-Anon and Alateen Always Be There and Let It Begin With Me

Respectfully Submitted,

Nancy Bommer – Area Secretary – Area 50 – Panel 48
District Representative and Cooordinator Reports – Area Assembly – January 19, 2008
District 1 Report  District one will be having their first District meeting for 2008 on Feb. 10, 2008 at 3 PM. At that time I will introduce all the new officers. I will be giving my first report at that time, of what went on at the Area Assembly meeting and the committee meeting I attended.   I am looking forward to meeting each one of the new GR's and visiting each group over the next few months.   As most, everyone knows, Districts 1, 2, and 9 have completed the quilt & we will be mailing the picture of the quilt, out to the 10 District Representatives tomorrow along with tickets for the raffle.   Ray B. from Seneca Serenity Group, did a wonderful job taking the picture for the Convention Committee, Thanks Ray.  I hope to have more for you next time. Sincerely, Karen Lenderman

District 2 Report  

District 2 Held their district meeting on September 23, 2007 at which time district officer were elected as follows: 
DISTRICT REPRESENTATIVE: JOYCE H ; ALTERNATE DISTRICT REPRESENTATIVE: PEGGY L.; Both of these officers were able to stand again as they came into office in Mid-Term.  DISTRICT SECRETARY: ANGIE J.; DISTRICT TREASURER:NOT FILLED; DISTRICT PUBLIC OUTREACH: JOAN H.
District 2 has also been busy with planning alongside District 1 and 9 for 2008 Convention.  We are involved with, Hospitality and Fundraising and are planning for both to be great.  District 2 is also on hold for an All-Day Convention celebration sometime in spring.  Most of our groups have new Group Representatives and I am excited to be working with them and also getting to know them.  Respectfully submitted, Joyce H. District 2  District Representative  

District 3 Report  

District 3 had their first district meeting of the year with their new Trusted Servants on  Jan. 12, 2008. The Searching Out Serenity group in Wagener hosted the meeting. They provided lunch for the meeting. We were able to fill our last 2 service positions by volunteers. Chris H. is our new Alt. Dr. and Nan M. is our new Sec. We are making plans for our all day for May 17, 2008 . The theme will be Lois's Picnic and will be at the Kinard Conference Center as usual. We planned our calendar for 2008. We had a memorial service for Gil J. after our lunch break. At least 2 of our groups are going to make baskets for the Al-Anon convention next month. We also have a new group, New Journey AFG, meeting Mondays @ 12:30 at St, John Methodist Church in Aiken. Thanks for the opportunity to be of service. Verna Smith   

District 4 Report 

At District 4 meeting we discussed Tradition 7 and concerns on coming up with a budget and distributing this to our groups. Once this is done we can show where the money that is given to district gets distributed and also will show how much money is really needed for District 4 to be fully self-supporting.  

We also discussed who was getting the group copy of Reflector and who knew would need to get on the list for the new mailing. I will be sending Dale a complete list of all the new incoming GR for District 4.We welcomed all the new Group Representatives and Alternate  Group Representatives  that attended the meeting.  

I think we now have all the positions filled. We will be voting in Darrell at the next meeting as secretary. What a bunch of loving people and I am looking forward to working with all of them for the next 3 years of service.  Carrie
District 5 Report
District 6 Report  Elections: New officers & coordinators at the group & District level are still rolling in.  At the district level,  John C, from Summerville AFG, has stepped up to serves as Alt DR and Sally M will serve as Dist 6 Alateen Coordinator. A new District trusted servants, service list has been started and is being updated for distribution by next meeting. 
Our first meeting of the new year was held last Saturday, January 10, 2008.    A number of key planning items were tackled, goals discussed & new ideas generated for projects and activities.  Our District will be meeting on the 2nd Saturday of the month  - every other month beginning w/January   We will continue to meet in Walterboro – but  hospitality duties will rotate by areas -  Summerville, Hilton Head/Bluffton, & Beaufort.  
We tackled our 2008 budget – beginning with a close review of 2007 budget – line by line.  The resulting approved 2008 budget reflects the district’s continued commitment to Outreach activities – at both the member & public level.  Continued support for Alateen remains a priority with hopes to build on our growing Alateen meetings.   An increase in  mileage was approved for reimbursing district business expenses that is extended to all district officers and coordinators. We also discovered areas to decrease the budget as we move to less paper products w/increased internet correspondence.    
Alternate District Representative,  John  presented an informative workshop on “Attraction vs. Promotion” and generated exciting discussion, ideas and enthusiasm  and has led to our next workshop planned for March - focusing on the  “Attraction” portion of our program – and will be presented by Julie H , Dist secretary & GR of Sunday Serenity AFG in Summerville.   Prepared by Jan H – District Representative  

District 7 Report  

The newly elected trusted servants were all present and business began for the new term of service within the district.  There were 13 representatives present for the 18 groups in our district.  

The All-Day Al-Anon has been scheduled for October 18, 2008 from 8:00am until 3:00pm, and will be held at the First Christian Church on Orange Grove Road (same locale as the meeting).  

Details and information on the SC website were presented to everyone, along with the little business cards for GR’s to take back to their groups for sharing.  

Much emphasis has been, and continues to be placed on Public Outreach.  Pam has been active in contacting each group in writing about participation.  The district plans to sponsor the purchase of subscriptions to Al-Anon-s monthly meeting, The Forum.  Pam has also encouraged each GR to remind their group to thank each ‘landlord’ for housing the meeting this past year.  Lois’ birthday service plan is in March, when members will be asked to Leave Hope – by “Remembering to Forget a piece of Literature on Purpose” in a public place.  

Lindi S has volunteered to support our new coordinator, Helen, in serving our district for Alateen.   Lindi also reported that the Outreach Letters have had some response from one school, and she has already met with the Guidance Counselor to provide further information.  Lindi has also expressed that she will be available to train any prospective Alateen sponsors.  

Convention service - - - Elizabeth will prepare a basket with a ‘Lowcountry Theme’ from our district to be donated to the convention committee in February.  It is also planned to ‘stuff’ the basket with a gift-card wallet (Michele will provide the wallet).   
Bee L., District Representative
District 8 Report
The first meeting for Panel 48 of District 8 went really well, with the experience of past Group Representatives & District Representatives to keep us on track when something came up that we weren't sure of. We had a great turnout of Group Representatives and I found out that watching the meeting as a Group Representative and being District Representative isn't the same thing, but that's what service sponsorship and "the love of Al-Anon" is all about.  Mistakes can be made and it's all OK.  We made a very important decision about the amount of meeting lists that should be made for our district.  Because we are a tourist area, we need a lot of meeting lists.  It was becoming very expensive and after many meetings and much discussion we came to what I believe was a happy compromise between the district, public outreach and the groups.  

We have four (4) people on the Public Outreach Committee and have ordered 400 Al-Anon Faces Alcoholism for 2008.  We will also be having a Public Outreachgroup meeting before the next district for finalize what we believe will be exciting plans to spread the word of Al-Anon.  District 8 is looking forward to seeing everyone at the beach for the South Carolina Al-Anon Convention. Love in Unity & Service, Melanie

District 9 Report  

We had 18 people in attendance at the January 14, 2008 District 9 Group Representative Meeting and kicked off the meeting with introductions of all our new Group Representatives and District Officers.  

One of the new things we are doing is a “suggested donation” sheet updating the names and addresses for the District, Area and WSO contributions, along with the routine time frames that appeal letters come out.  We also included information about subscriptions to The Reflector, and the importance of specifying on the payments what the contribution is meant for such as Alateen, books, group donation, etc.  

We’ve also asked all of our groups to think about including a “Did you Know?” moment after the weekly announcements to help new members (and some regulars) get to know a little bit more about our fellowship.  

It looks like we’re going to have “Meeting on Wheels!” all the way to Pennsylvania for the Al-Anon International Convention.  And we still have room to get on board with the busload of people heading for the convention.  We’ve hired a tour bus that will provided roundtrip transportation for $100 per person.  It sounds like a wonderful opportunity for sharing – both before and after the meeting!   Yours in service, Vickie Lofgren, District  Representative

District 10 Report
District 10 held their last meeting in October.  We elected our new district officers.  With the addition of a new group, our district is growing.  Several groups are continuing to do public outreach by working with schools, doctor’s offices, and treatment centers.  Our next district meeting is scheduled for January 20th at 3:00 PM.
Marie Juhl – Alternate Delegate

Group Services – Will develop and then present an  powerpoint presentation at Convention.  A brief presentation about Area Alateen will be shown following the Alateen speakers at the upcoming SC Al-Anon/Alateen Convention.  The presentation will contain information about Alateen Conference and its importance to the teens.  We will be developing a mult-media e-cal presentation focusing on Alateen.. Discussed making sure that phone numbers are made available to club houses as contact about Al-Anon and Alateen; make sure that the State Website is updated with current information for all meetings for all districts.  Also, discussed is the Alateen Group Represenatatives sent mail or how are they kept informed, discussed the Open Letters, the guidelines; How to Start a New Meeting; and that only certified Alateen Sponsors return calls about Alateen and be Districtcontacts for answering services..  Wes Bommer – Group Services Chairperson
Fellowship Services – Discussed whether groups may work together in combining literature orders; collecting sharings for the Forum and what we can write about and suggestions included the Traditions, Concepts and personal recovery stories.  Also photographs preferably with film and not digital, sharings on humor.  Tom collected five sharings which he will submit to the Forum and encouraged the others to finish their writing and submit them as well.  Writing sharings makes a good meeting topic – just come prepared with pens and paper.  Tom also posed the question as to what topic do you believe WSO will be focusing on?    Tom Cassidy – Acting Fellowship Services Chairperson
Public Outreach  Had a sign-in sheet and wants to have each district represented on this committee.  They discussed the flyer  “Leave Hope” event  scheduled for March 4, 2008 which celebrates Lois’s birthday by being willing to leave literature. Some of the literature that can be left are bookmarks, copies of  the Forum with our SC website business cards A post-holiday press release has come from WSO.  Once we use this in newspapers, send a copy to Dian.  The deadline for ordering Al-Anon Faces Alcoholism 2008 is February 12th.   Dian wants email addresses so that she can communicate on a regular basis with Group Representatives and District Representatives regarding their activities at the groups and districts.  By keeping her posted on these activities, she will be able to determine what districts will be eligible for the $50.00 and $35.00 public outreach drawings at our Area Assembly in June.   Dian Russell – Area Public Outreach Coordinator 
Membership Services  At this point in time, we have three members of the Membership Outreach Action Committee – myself and the convention chairpersons for 2008 and 2009 .  We are still in search of a Spanish Liaison and an editor for the Reflector.  I had a long discussion with a candidate for Spanish Liaison who had to decline for personal reasons about the problems involved with the development of Spanish language meetings.  While she could not take on the position, she did commit to talking with anyone who needed program information in Spanish.  The Reflector position must be filled as quickly as possible; however, Plan B calls for a short-term solution, i.e. the February issue.  I am open to suggestions.
During the breakout session, we had a brainstorming session about projects – both long and short-term projects which can be carried out during Panel 48.

A roster was compiled and will be distributed by email along with copies of the Membership Outreach Guidelines and the notes from Area Assemblies.   Linda Ruthven, Membership Outreach Chairperson

 Website Coordinator – Diane F. 
Literature Coordinator – Dawn C.
As the new Literature Coordinator I've order and received a case of the new Al-Anon/Alateen manuals. I will have copies of the manual at the convention, along with other CAL. I've been in touch with Shirley C.l and we will be getting together at the Convention to turn over literature and sharing her ESP as the last Literature Coordinator.  Fellowship Love, Dawn 

The Forum 
Public Outreach – Dian R.   Hello South Carolina Al-Anon members.  I am looking forward to working with all of you to get our message of hope out there to others still suffering.  I have been a member of Sumter's Courage to Change AFG for  6 years.  We were a small group but I was encouraged to attend District and Area and State Conference all in the first few months of my journey.    After a year,  I was Group Representatives and continued going to meeting on all levels.  I became Pubic Outreach Representative. for District 5 this last year.  
I am greatly honored to serve in this role and welcome all help and suggestions.  I am looking forward to attending my first International Conference in July.  I hope to share that experience with many of you. 

At the first Area Meeting Jan. 19Th  the Committee agreed to continue the Public Outreach District Scholarship with the value of $50.00 and $30.00 awarded each Area meeting.  All District must submit a PO report  to me 1 month prior to meeting.  The next report is due May 7Th.  If there is not a Public Outreach  person for your District we ask that the GR submit a report to keep us informed about what is going on in your neck of the woods.
There was an After The Holidays Press Release handed out to be filled in with local contacts and meeting schedules and taken to local Newspapers.  Please forward these releases and the name of the paper and date ran in your reports.  At the first Conference call we had wonderful news  the WSO has the support of Dear Abby and will be suggesting to readers if they have a problem dealing with someone else's drinking to go to the WSO Al-Anon.com web site to order and/or down load the 2008 Faces of Al-Anon.  Dear Abby has been a supporter of Al-Anon  for many years.  The column has the potential to reach 110 million readers.  What an assume why to attract other out there still struggling.    February 12Th is the last day to order 2008 issue of Faces of Al-Anon  a great Public Outreach item.  Don't forget to place you orders.  Please share your projects and how you think the  Area could use this tool.
I would like to remind everyone of you to Remember to Leave Hope  on March 4. 2008  leave a piece of lecture in a public area in hopes it reaches someone  out there still suffering,  We do this in Remembrance of Lois the Co- Founder of Al-Anon.  There are several items offered by WSO that are free that could be used for this project.  

We discussed projects districts are working on and will share them as they come together.  We talked some about goals for our term on this committee. One would be to have a member from each District on the committee and the ultimate would be to have a PO rep from each meeting across the state. If you are the PO for your group , GR , District PO and DR please send me your email address and introduce yourself.  The radio Public Service Announcement should be out soon.  We all enjoyed watching the Sketches TV PSA.  If you see it let the station know you did and thank them for running Al-Anon's  PSA.  

Please continue to handout the House bookmarks, our state business card and visit our www.al-anon-sc.org web site.  Make sure meeting info is up to date. Please bring your District Public Ooutreach notebook and make sure it is up to date.  Please make sure at District level make sure the note book has been passed along to your new Public Outreach representatve. Our Website Coordinator is Diane F.  Linda F is CPC Coordinator, Susan O. is Public Information Coordinator, and Jan C. is the Institutions Coordinator.  Love in service, Dian R . Area  50 Public Outreach Coordinator.  E mail   me @ jr_dian@yahoo.com
2008 Convention Coordinator
The 2008 Convention Committee met January 12, 2008 to finalize plans for our 33rd annual convention.  Our speakers are Beth L. from Seneca, Lyn D. from World Service, Dennis and Lebra N. from Charlotte, Dan K., and Kasey H. and Shelby K. as our Alateen speakers.  We have scheduled all of our workshops except one at two different times so you can take advantage of them all.  Baskets, wallets of gift cards and of course, the beautiful "From the Mountains to the Sea" will be raffled off.  We still need 13 rooms reserved to meet our goal.  If you haven't yet made your plans to come, please give it serious thought.  We think it is going to be worth your while.  All groups are reminded to bring a basket or wallet to donate and snacks for the hospitality room.  We are truly grateful for all your help! Just a reminder, tomorrow, January 20th is the last day to order your T-shirt. 
Dale Cantrell, Convention Chair

2009 Convention Coordinator
The planning is well underway.  The flyers have a "carpenter ant" as our logo that corresponds with our "Building the Framework 12 x 12 x 12" theme.  Speakers are being lined up.  The checking account has been opened and ready for business.  The quilt has begun along with preparation for the Country Store.  Our next meeting will be during the 2008 Al-Anon/Alateen State Convention in Myrtle Beach.  Hope to see you there.  In Kindness, Jeri Wesner

